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OSSEO CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

May 8, 2017
1.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Duane Poppe called the regular meeting of the Osseo City Council to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, May 8, 2017.

2.
ROLL CALL

Members present: Councilmembers Harold E. Johnson, Mark Schulz, Larry Stelmach, Anne Zelenak, and Mayor Duane Poppe. 

Staff present:  City Administrator Riley Grams, City Planner Nancy Abts, and City Attorney Mary Tietjen.  

Others present:  Rebecca Kurtz, Chris Wiles, Carson Wiles, Brady Quan, Nicholas Carline, Adeyinku Omtoyinso, Caleb Yagoda, Tom Opatz, Ben Plzak, Maren Strootman, Anne Strootman, David Strootman, Matt Mayer, Elizabeth Carline, Christina Boe, Robert Gerhart, Juliana Hultstrom, David Hainlen, Robert Hainlen, and Bill Quan.
3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Poppe led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA [Additions - Deletions]

Poppe asked for additions or deletions to the Agenda.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to accept the Agenda as presented.  The motion carried 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Approve Council Minutes of April 24
B. Receive April Building Report

C. Approve Fee Waiver for Hennepin County Library Fall Programs in Community Center

D. Approve Fee Waiver for Osseo Schools Programs in Community Center

E. Approve Hire of Part-Time Police Officer Mark Marah

Schulz requested Item 5D be removed from the Consent Agenda for discussion.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the Consent Agenda as amended removing Item 5D.  The motion carried 5-0.

D. Approve Fee Waiver for Osseo Schools Programs in Community Center

Schulz expressed concern with the school district’s request for a fee waiver and believed this may set a precedent.  He understood the school district charged high fees for use of its facilities.  He suggested the request be denied with the understanding the Chairman of the School Board was willing to pay the Community Center fee ($30) for the upcoming dance on May 12.

Stelmach supported this recommendation.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to deny the fee waiver for the Osseo Schools Programs in the Community Center, but to allow the School District to receive local pricing. The motion carried 5-0.
6.
MATTERS FROM THE FLOOR – None.
7.
SPECIAL BUSINESS 

A.
CONGRATULATE OSSEO HIGH SCHOOL STATE TOURNAMENT PARTICIPANTS – BILL QUAN (Activities Coordinator, Osseo High School) 
City Administrator Riley Grams stated this year many Osseo High School students participated in Minnesota State High School League Tournaments or other year-end events. The City Council would like to take the opportunity to welcome and publically congratulate these hard-working students for their outstanding achievements during this school year.

Bill Quan, Osseo High School Activities Coordinator, introduced the students to the City Council and stated congratulated them on their accomplishments.  The award winners were as follows:

Tina Boe and David Hainlein – AAA Award


Margo Coomes – Athena Award


Maren Strootman – Nordic State Meet

Brady Quan, Carson Wiles, Matt Oujiri – Osseo Bomb Squad (Jr High Robotics)

Joel Iverson, Matthew Larish, Joseph O’Sullivan, Xander Nelson, Darren Malaythong – Osseo Robotics

Nick Carline and Mitchell Lewison – State Wrestling Tournament 

Nick Norman, Caleb Yagoda, Samahjay Hitchcock, Tom Opatz, Aevathana Naovalangsy, Ben Plzak – State Power Lifting Winners 

A round of applause was offered by all in attendance. 


B.
RECEIVE 2016 CITY OF OSSEO AUDIT – Matt Mayer, BerganKDV
Matt Mayer, BerganKDV, reviewed the 2016 audit in detail with the Council.  He was pleased to report the City received a clean or unmodified opinion.  He commended the City Council on its financial efforts and appreciated staff’s strong leadership.  Lastly, he discussed the City’s fund balances in context of the budget. He commented on the General Fund and noted it was slightly below the Council’s prescribed fund balance policy.  He explained all enterprise funds were healthy and viable.  
Mr. Mayer said the City’s General Fund revenues in 2016 totaled $1,295,594, an increase of almost one percent over 2015 total revenues.  The increase was due to an increase in property taxes.  He stated the city’s main revenue streams are taxes (60 percent) and intergovernmental revenues like Local Government Aid (31 percent).  Other revenues come from licenses, permits, charges for services, fine and forfeitures, special assessments, and miscellaneous.

With a loss of LGA the past few years the City has had to increase the property tax levy.  

Mr. Mayer stated General Fund expenditures in 2016 were $1,717,471, an increase of 4.3 percent over 2015.  Expenditures are broken down by public safety (51 percent), general government (33.6 percent), public works (11.3 percent), and culture and recreation (4.1 percent).  Expenditures came in over budget in 2016 due to a full staff in the Public Works Department, plus increased culture and recreation expenditures for a summer recreation program.

Mr. Mayer said that the City’s fund balance policy calls for 40-50 percent of next year’s budget in the fund balance at the end of the year.  Looking at the budget for 2017, the fund balance now sits at about 39 percent.  He then asked for comments or questions from the Council.  
Johnson thanked Mr. Mayer for his thorough presentation.  

C.
ACCEPT DONATION TO CITY OF OSSEO (Resolution)

Grams indicated the City has received the following donations:

Evans-Nordby Funeral Home 
$1,400  Trolley Fund

Painted Turtle Chocolatier 

$     50  Osseo Gateway Sign Fund

Tim’s Quality Plumbing 

$1,000  Osseo Gateway Sign Fund

Northwest Area Jaycees 

$   500  Music/Movies in the Park Fund

Osseo Fire Relief Association 
$2,000  Music/Movies in the Park Fund

Created by Me Photography 

$   150  Osseo Spring Opener (Food Trucks)

Douglas Animal Hospital 

$   300  Osseo Spring Opener (Food Trucks)

Harold E. & Gayle Johnson 

$   400  Beautification/Flower Fund

(in memory of Phyllis Gutzwiller,

Betty Korte, Marge McMillan, and

Cully Swanson)
Staff recommended the Council accept the donations.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-38 accepting a donation from Evans-Nordby Funeral Home, Painted Turtle Chocolatier, Tim’s Quality Plumbing, Northwest Area Jaycees, Osseo Fire Relief Association, Created by Me Photography, Douglas Animal Hospital, and Harold E. & Gayle Johnson. The motion carried 5-0.

8.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – None.
9.
OLD BUSINESS – None.
10.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
CONFIRM EDA ACTIONS OF MAY 8, 2017
Grams discussed the actions of the EDA.  He noted the EDA approved accounts payable, and received an update on the Osseo Spring Food Truck event.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to confirm the EDA Actions of May 8, 2017. The motion carried 5-0.
B. CALL FOR 2017 STREET IMPROVEMENT BONDS – Rebecca Kurtz, Ehlers (Resolution)
Rebecca Kurtz, Ehlers & Associates, requested the Council call for the 2017 Street Improvement bonds.  She explained the proposed bond improvement issuance includes financing for the 2017 street and utility projects including reconstruction of portions of 3rd Street SE, 4th Avenue SE, 5th Avenue SE, and 6th Avenue SE and repairing or reconstruction of the storm and sanitary sewer and replacement of curb and gutter as needed.  
Ms. Kurtz reported debt service for the street portion will be paid from special assessments, and a tax levy and debt service for the utility portion will be paid from utility revenues.  It was noted the final bond number would be adjusted taking into consideration the amount of pre-paid assessments.   She indicated the bonds would be sold on June 12 and would be available at the end of June.  She requested the Council call for the Street Improvement bonds.

Johnson asked if the City would be bonding for the utility portion of the project.  Grams stated it was staff’s intention to include the $205,000 in the bond sale.  Ms. Kurtz understood the utility debt service would be transferred from the utility fund to the debt service fund to make the bond payments.  She noted the annual payments for the utility portion would be $20,000.  
Schulz believed the Council should have a conversation regarding the City’s long term strategy with regard to debt service and bond issuances.  Ms. Kurtz stated she would be happy to have a discussion with the Council and staff.  

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-39 providing for the sale of $1,045,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2017A, less pre-payments.  The motion carried 5-0. 

C.  
APPROVE YEAR END INTERFUND TRANSFERS FOR 2016 (Resolution)
Grams stated throughout the year the City Council and EDA approve the financing of various projects and purchases through the transfer of funds from one fund to another. It is required by accounting standards that Councils formally authorize transfers from fund to fund by resolution. Most of these transfers and payments have received prior City Council approval through a plan for project funding or authorization in the 2016 Budget.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-40 approving the 2016 interfund transfers and payment of interfund loans. The motion carried 5-0.
D. APPROVE SEWER AVAILABILITY CHARGE (SAC) DEFERRAL PROGRAM AGREEMENT
City Planner Nancy Abts stated cities served by Met Council’s wastewater facilities must pay Sewer Availability Charges (SAC). The City collects SAC fees from businesses and property owners. Funds are then sent to Met Council.

Abts explained rationale and procedures for the Met Council’s SAC Deferral program.
Abts indicated a handful of communities throughout the Metro participate in the SAC Deferral program. However, the SAC deferral program charges interest at the same rate as Met Council’s average cost of debt. Sometimes businesses have access to better interest rates through conventional financing. When this is the case, they do not use the SAC deferral option.

Abts stated many communities in the program collect payments as part of utility billing. This is what is proposed for Osseo. The cities then send payments to the Met Council once a year. Delinquent payments can be assessed to a property’s tax bills. 
Abts reported this Agreement presented tonight will allow Osseo to participate in the SAC Deferral program. The City must agree to the terms of the agreement offered by Met Council; apart from the amount deferred, length of deferment, and dates of payment, the agreement cannot be changed or amended. Specific details of future deferrals can be considered as individual businesses apply for the incentive in the future.

Johnson understood SAC charges were often times unforeseen by new business owners.  For this reason, he supported the proposed deferral program and believed this would be a valuable tool to have available.

Schulz asked if SAC units could be transferred from property owner to property owner.  Abts explained the City remits SAC payments to the Met Council and the SAC units were not transferrable.  

Schulz inquired if the 2% administrative late fee discussed in the agreement should remain in place.  Grams reported the 2% late fee would only occur if a property owner made a late payment to the City.  
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Johnson, to approve the SAC Deferral Program agreement. The motion carried 5-0. 

E. APPROVE ACCOUNTS PAYABLE
Grams reviewed the Accounts Payable with the Council.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to approve the Accounts Payable as presented. The motion carried 5-0.

11.
ADMINISTRATOR REPORT 

Grams explained he attended the MCMA Conference last week.  He thanked the Council for allowing him to attend this event.  

12.
COUNCIL AND ATTORNEY REPORTS   

Abts reported the Step To It Challenge was underway, going from May 1-28.  Those interested in participating were encouraged to visit StepToIt.org to get signed up.

Johnson stated the final Northwest Hennepin Human Services Annual Event would be held on Wednesday, May 10, at 12 noon, at the Brooklyn Park Community Center.

Schulz thanked the Council for supporting his motion for Item 5D and thanked the School Board Chair for stepping up to pay the Community Center fee.  

Poppe noted the citywide garage sales would be held May 11-14.  

Poppe reported the InterMarque Annual Foreign Car Show and Craft Fair in the Park would be held on Saturday, May 13, from 10 a.m. - 3 p.m.

Poppe explained the trolley was up and running Monday through Thursday from 9:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. and was free for public use.

Poppe indicated the 1st Annual Spring Opener/Food Truck Event would be held in Osseo on Saturday, May 20.

Poppe encouraged residents to sign their children up for the summer Sports and Arts classes.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to adjourn the City Council meeting at 8:04 p.m.   The motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther 

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

